TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD 
SPECIAL MEETING / PUBLIC HEARING
OCTOBER 4th, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for A Special Meeting on Tuesday, October 5th, 2021 at the Cold Spring Early Learning Center on Homan Road.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance being said by all.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – absent




Paul Coughlin – absent (he would arrive shortly)



Frank Pepe – present

Supervisor Burton made a motion to accept the agenda, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

PUBLIC HEARING:

PROPOSED CANNABIS LAWS
A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to open the Public Hearing regarding these two proposed local laws.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

Supervisor Burton explained both proposed laws: that all towns in New York State can either opt in/opt out of allowing/not allowing cannabis dispensaries and/or lounges, and must decide by Dec. 31st.  If a town opts out, they can opt in at another time; if they opt in, they cannot opt out.  She added that she had requested opinions on these matters through email and was keeping track of all responses, and then read the two draft laws to opt out of dispensaries and lounges.
The following residents were heard:
Dennis Buchal, 25 Thompson Lane – was glad to hear that the Town is opting out; nothing good can come from drug use in a small rural town.  Even though marijuana has been decriminalized, not legalized, is a terrible thing; it is a gateway drug and was opposed to both dispensaries and lounges.

Hans Tabor, 2 Trestle Lane – is opposed to both, glad the Board is on the right side, is concerned of people being high and then driving, a liability.  Agrees with Mr. Buchal and is against both.

Anne Bernstein, 96 S. Anson Road – had already emailed the Supervisor in support of both.  There’s no evidence of other drug use from cannabis use; seems to be a large camp against this with no burden of proof.  Has been a lifetime use, has been on the CAC for years, but many generations have suffered needlessly due to stigmatization, especially people of color, but this has been a life saver companion plant for many and they’ve greatly benefitted.
Diane Duffus, Hicks Lane – is a biologist on a hemp farm and some people don’t understand CBD and the life-changing benefits of the plant, which are many, such as medical ramifications.  Alcohol is a drug too, but there are bars in town with people drinking there; alcohol consumption has many problems and is not the same as cannabis consumption for medical reasons; need to help educate people on it, such as a page on the town’s website with articles to inform all on cannabis.
Claudia DeBellis, Charwill Drive – had already emailed but was divided on the two laws: selling is OK but not a lounge.  Comparing it to Taconic Distillery that sells but has no bar; doesn’t want people driving through town after going to a lounge.  Buying it to take home is wiser.  Uses CBD oil on her knees and it helps. Recently went to Massachusetts to a beautiful dispensary and was very impressed.  If we do have something like this, it would be another form of income for the Town and we shouldn’t turn it down.

Don Pedersen, 262 Hobbs Lane – only found out about this meeting today and printed out articles on cannabis and said that there was no good coming from any of this.  Agrees that it is a gateway drug and sees no good from it.  Would this matter be on the November ballot or just passed by the Town Board?  Supervisor Burton responded that the Town Board will opt out or opt in, and that’s the reason for this public hearing and 
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requesting email comments.  The Board will also keep this matter open to collect more comments and hoped that Mr. Pedersen will sign up for the Town’s digital newspaper.
Jared Rosenberg, 106 Cold Spring Road – is against these laws and is in support of both dispensaries and lounges.  The arguments against them are erroneous, and it is not whether cannabis will be used, it already is.  If Pine Plains and Pleasant Valley have dispensaries or lounges, people driving through here under the influence is a police matter, as is other substance uses.  The Town could use more businesses that could encourage other spending at restaurants, etc.  Whether we take the money from people from here, or they go elsewhere, and is in favor of both.

Supervisor Burton added that the sales tax will be 13%, with the County collect 4% of that and then giving the towns 75% of the County share (3%).

Steven Horowitz, 6187 Route 82 – had emailed in already but was opposed to lounges, neutral on the dispensaries.  He had been to many dispensaries and had no concerns, neutral on public safety.  Having been to college in the ‘60’s, and didn’t agree with marijuana use then.  Wasn’t in favor of more bars, so against lounges as well.  Supports in having town center more lively, but just as with another bar, no lounges either.  They would be another risk that he doesn’t want to worry about.
Julia DeCodo, 89 Haight Hill Road – has a small child who goes to school here and supports dispensaries but opposed to lounges.  The tax benefit can be significant and if you look at Great Barrington, 30 miles away, their dispensary does $30 million a year in revenue, $750,000 revenue there, and they have a total of four dispensaries, and it could be a significant source of income for the Town – has gotten all the emails about the Town’s tax issues.  The issue of a gateway drug: has friends addicted to opiates, none are addicted to marijuana.  Not only does it alleviate stress but also ADHD, pain, glaucoma, arthritis, injuries and other benefits.  Other addictions can have far worse consequences. The Library is giving out Narcan kits, and is very opposed to that.  Bringing in a dispensary bring money for substance abuse and get rid of chronic addiction, like narcotics.
Jeff Spahn, Charwill Drive – have known a number of people who died from opiates, including my son.  It is not a gateway drug and has no ill effects.  Most didn’t use after being in college.  Having dispensaries could bring in some revenue, always helpful.  It is nothing more dangerous than what is sold at McCarthy’s or at bars.  We use dangerous drugs all the time, it’s just another drug.  Not in favor of a lounge, same as having another bar in town, then drive home with consequences.
Kelly Blair, 106 Cold Spring Road – benefits from marijuana, changed my life for the better, comforted that I can get regulated marijuana in Massachusetts, and while there, makes a day of it, shopping, lunch.  Why aren’t we bringing that money to Stanfordville?  Marijuana is less dangerous than alcohol and is in favor of both.

Divo Martini, 337 Shelley Hill Road – there have been good comments, some make a lot of sense but as former policeman has had experience with drug use.  Alcohol  comparisons are not the same.  Medical use is different with a script from a doctor.  But has a problem with both dispensaries and lounges, unintended consequences: people from Poughkeepsie coming to a dispensary, a certain element driving through town and you would not like that, could be a criminal element.  Medical use is fine.  If lounges and dispensaries are allowed, you might need more police closer to town, then maybe a local police department and would negate any tax revenue.  Against a marijuana “store”.

Linda Garcia, 61 Trestle Lane – not in favor of either and not a good thing for your town.  There are other ways to get revenue and should not be a decision factor.  Had already emailed.
Gail Goodman, 45 Corrao Way – had emailed the Supervisor and has listened to all but some have misunderstood.  Marihuana is legal in New York and many have benefitted from it for generations.  It’s not a gateway drug and has been here for a long time.  Not everyone from the ‘60’s and ‘70’s are drug addicts.  My father did, when my children were younger had to explain that it was illegal then vs. alcohol.  You should deal with the facts vs. rumors that it is a gateway drug.  Is in favor of a dispensary but not in favor of a lounge, just like another bar, changing the character of the town.
Supervisor Burton added that Pine Plains had opted in for dispensaries but not for lounges.  Many in Ulster County have opted in for dispensaries as well.  Poughkeepsie has opted in, according to the County Executive.  
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Divo Martini to Councilwoman Fallon – asked about mentioning a criminal element from Poughkeepsie.  Ms. Fallon asked him why he used Poughkeepsie as an example.  He replied that it was big town.

Anne Bernstein – again, represented people who have suffered from the stigmatization, racist remark, people of color.  Was hurt and offended by that comment.
Tom Angell, 1346 Bulls Head Road – as his job as a Public Defender of this County has worked with the courts to help people gain sobriety; there are too many deaths from overdoses and drug cases.  Went to a forum on the matter, many people speaking were in recovery and were asked about marijuana legalization, and they weren’t in favor of it.  Many people are fighting for sobriety, but we should just support them and make it less easy for them to get drugs..  If we opt out for now on both, can decide later if we want to opt in.

Jared Rosenberg – asked if we opt in, what is the procedure to have a dispensary or lounge come here?  Assume there has to be some procedure, but just allowing it doesn’t mean we’ll be flooded with them.
Supervisor Burton stated that the State Commission that will govern this hasn’t even been fully formed yet, and asked Mr. Angell if he knew anything further.
Tom Angell – if a town opts in, they can set the regulations as to where they would be allowed.

Jared Rosenberg – regulate where?  We have limited space.

Mr. Angell – Rhinebeck opted out and when the commission is done there will be more information from the State.

Supervisor Burton – New York State will allow 700 licenses.

Mr. Rosenberg – if there are 700 in the State

Ms. DeBellis – all businesses would have to go before the zoning board?
Mr. Angell – they would have to go before the Planning Board to get a special permit.

Supervisor Burton – Poughkeepsie has not yet opted in or opted out.

Mr. Pedersen – why couldn’t this go on a ballot as many people don’t know about it.

Supervisor Burton – at this point not a ballot issue.  Towns have to decide first by Dec. 31st.

Mr. Angell - explained a permissive referendum, certificates with signatures to get on a ballot.

Supervisor Burton – and it has to be a certain percentage of the voting population to put something on a ballot.  Can be done by permissive referendum.
Mr. Pedersen – then the Town is not putting this on a ballot other than through a referendum?  It’s too late?
Supervisor Burton – the State has set the way this is being done now.  She added that the Town Board would not close this public hearing so more comments could be received but the Town has to act by 12/31/21.
Mr. Pedersen – wouldn’t it be better to have it on the ballot?  A more accurate way to get the community’s ideas.  In favor of medical marijuana.
Supervisor Burton – it is probably too late to do that for this year, but will check into it.
Kathy Dudley, 2105 Bulls Head Road – stated that she was against these two laws and is in favor of dispensaries and lounges here; could have “cafes” with music and entertainment and have a nice time out.

Councilman Coughlin – has anyone reached out to you to start a business?

Supervisor Burton – no.  Was hoping that the SBA would be here to get their opinions.
Abigail Marino, 176 Creamery Road – is a senior at the High School, and attended for a class, and has lived here for 17 years, and doesn’t think that lounges are a good image for the town.  Had been stuck behind a car in town and could smell marijuana, not a good thing.  And as a high schooler, could be dangerous and it’s not a good idea to make it accessible to kids.

Carol Pedersen, 262 Hobbs Lane – not in support of lounges but a dispensary, if you can need and can get a prescription, is not a big deal.  Applauded the high schooler Abby to say what she did.  We’ve lived here since ’61 and it is a great joy to live here and sees no need for a big change.
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Kelly Blair – reiterated about marijuana being legal in NY, and change is here.  Not realistic to live in the past.  
After listening to all the comments, the Supervisor and Board members agreed to keep this public hearing open for any further comments, and made a motion to go back into the regular meeting, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:

1.2022 BUDGET: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to confirm the 2022 Tentative Budget as the Preliminary Budget and hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, October 12th, 2021 at 7 PM at the Stanford Town Hall.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

 Divo Martini made a statement that if a town is stagnant it will die, but not this kind of change.

With no other business at hand, the Board adjourned the meeting at 8 PM on a motion made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Wendy Burton.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk

